Vörös, Z., & Tarrósy, I. (2020). China as a peacekeeper: The case of MINURSO. Journal of International Studies, 13(4), 143-154. doi:10.14254/2071-8330.2020/13-4/10

China as a peacekeeper: The case of MINURSO

Zoltán Vörös

Department of Political Science and International Studies University of Pécs, Hungary voros.zoltan@pte.hu ORCID 0000-0002-3052-4986

István Tarrósy

Department of Political Science and International Studies Africa Research Centre University of Pécs, Hungary tarrosy.istvan@pte.hu ORCID 0000-0002-0054-6295

- Abstract. This paper examines the development of active Chinese involvement in the UN missions and contributes to a more nuanced understanding of a growing Chinese presence in the multilateral security field. In this research, the authors have used descriptive and analytical methods in addition to their ongoing fieldwork in several Sub-Saharan African countries and China. After presenting China's UN-policy, drawn upon relevant literature, the authors test a wide range of the UN resolutions and other data, comparing their case study about MINURSO to other UN Peace Operations. Though MINURSO in Western Sahara was not their top priority, China also participated in this mission, to gain valuable experiences for future cooperation. In conclusion, the paper demonstrates China's global rise in general, and its ascending position as a global security provider, in particular, via its African engagements.
- Keywords: PR China, UN, MINURSO, peacekeeping, Security Council, global order, Western Sahara.
- **JEL Classification:** F53, F55, F01, O53, O55

1. INTRODUCTION

Though 1971 was an iconic and fate-turning year for the People's Republic of China, when it comes to the United Nations membership, China had played a role in the creation of the global organization as one of the founding countries at much earlier stages: "As early as in November 1939, China proposed to

Journal of International Studies

Scientific Papers © Foundation of International Studies, 2020 © CSR, 2020

> **Received:** February, 2020 1st Revision: August, 2020 Accepted: November, 2020

DOI: 10.14254/2071-8330.2020/13-4/10 establish an effective collective security organization after the end of the war. On 1 January 1942, the representative of Republic of China signed the UN Declaration, which symbolized its entry in international affairs as a major power. On 30 October 1943, the Chinese ambassador was invited by the US, British, and Soviet foreign ministers to attend the Moscow Conference and draw up the Declaration of Four Nations on general security, also known as the Moscow Declaration, which laid the foundation for the establishment of a new world body to replace the League of Nations" (Guihong-Yuqiao, 2011: 973). Actually, the Kuomintang and Chiang Kai-shek played a vital role in the creation of the organization, which was acknowledged by the victorious powers of the Second World War: China was the first country to sign the Charter of the UN in San Francisco (Guihong-Yuqiao, 2011; Lei, 2014) on 26 June 1945. Of course, that government was not the Communist one, and after the Civil War, the Kuomintang kept its position and the Republic of China represented China within the UN. Beijing and the People's Republic of China (further in the text: China) tried to gain the seat within the UN and the permanent membership status of the Security Council (UNSC), but had to wait until 25 October 1971 when the UN General Assembly passed a resolution with an overwhelming majority (Guihong-Yuqiao, 2011: 974). The outcome was harsh and clear, favoring Beijing, expelling Taiwan from the UN, the decision recognized "that the representatives of the Government of the People's Republic of China are the only lawful representatives of China to the United Nations" (Lei, 2014: 3) and Beijing took the permanent seat in the Security Council as well.

1971 was the first step for China, but for many years, Beijing had been playing a moderate role within the organization, not even participating in peacekeeping operations of the UN.

The aim of this research paper is, first, to provide a short historic overview of China's UN-policy based on the relevant literature review. Then, it looks at Chinese security engagement in Africa after 1971, with a focus on the first important learning opportunities in Western Sahara. It deals with the MINURSO as a case study under discussion, which, based on the UN data and documents (mainly resolutions), is compared to other UN Peace Operations. Finally, some concluding thoughts are presented.

This study draws upon years of field research in different Sub-Saharan African countries investigating growing Chinese presence and engagements since the launch of the Forum on China–Africa Cooperation (FOCAC) in 2000. It is coupled with field work in China in the years 2012, 2015 and 2019, which focused on Chinese foreign policy and its implications for African and European countries, in particular, after the 'Belt and Road Initiative' has been installed as supreme, overarching strategic framework for 'China's peaceful rise' (see among others: Tarrósy, 2020). We confirm that although the People's Republic of China has been a permanent member of the UN Security Council since 1971, just recently, Beijing has accelerated its participation in the UN missions and has been pushing for joint actions. Their growing interest is not just visible in the form of a more critical partner dialogue, but also since China became the second most important financial contributor in the organization – after the United States.

2. LITERATURE REVIEW

In light of respective literature, this section intends to deal with China's changing behavior within the global arena, which, as Larus underlines, is seen – as of today – in the form of "enhancing its presence in international organizations." (Larus, 2020: 267) The first decade of China within the United Nations was defined by its geopolitical position and internal changes. China then was a large developing country (a representative of the Global South), the only one within the UNSC, and continued to use its non-interference principle, respecting sovereignty of the states – thus opposing interventions, peacekeeping missions of the UN. This foreign policy strategy helped the image of China among its trade partners and Beijing was successful in selling this image to other developing countries. As Zhongying highlighted, China was skeptical about the UN Peacekeeping missions, refused to financially contribute to them and was absent

or did not participate in votes about operations throughout the 1970s (Zhongying, 2005: 89). Beside this interpretation, Zhongying adds, that China might be aware of those possible implications, UN missions "would have for international involvement in China's key internal affairs relating, for example, to Taiwan, Tibet and Xinjiang." (Zhongying, 2005: 88) With Deng Xiaoping's reform program at the end of the 1970s, in the meantime, "China had been opening up significantly; it joined a wide range of international organizations." (Harris, 2014: 19)

Several scholarly contributions confirm that the abstentionist period, therefore, was followed by the changing course of Chinese UN-policy (Sun, 2017; Chaziza-Goldman, 2014; Huang, 2011; Chen, 2009; Stähle, 2008; Senanayake, 2020), and as Chen underscores, two major changes occurred in the 1980s and 1990s, especially highlighting the years 1981 and 1992. 1981 was the year, "when, for the first time, [China] voted for the extension of the United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus (UNFICYP) [and] in December 1981, China agreed to pay for peacekeeping operations". (Chen, 2009: 158-159) Later on in 1989 China sent the first observers to such missions (Ibid.). In 1992 there was a second major change, "when China supported several non-traditional" (Ibid.) Peacekeeping Operations, where non-traditional missions are those, where the consent of all parties are missing and the use of force might be an option - according to M. Taylor Fravel (Fravel cited by: Chen, 2009: 157). This proved the changing attitude of China towards the UN and its interventions, and from this moment, we can witness a growing presence of Beijing. Since the 1990s China participates in UN Operations, and expands the level of participation since those years (Guihong-Yuqiao, 2011: 977). China already is the second biggest contributor of both the UN's regular and peacekeeping budget (after the US) and the 11th biggest contributor of personnel to the UN missions¹. Borah is right in stating that since the start of the 2010s "Beijing has incubated its intention to become a global security provider, but according to its own definition. [...]" (Borah, 2020; Larus, 2020; Rutkowska, & Adamczyk, 2017). In 2020 China is the largest contributor of peacekeepers among the P5 of the Security Council.² This is in line with how, in the meantime, Beijing "has altered its image across much of the globe, from threat to opportunity, from danger to benefactor. [...] and China's new benign image [...] will help Beijing execute its foreign policy more successfully." (Kurlantzick, 2007: 5-8)

Why did China decide to change its mind and what were the reasons behind generally accepting such UN missions? The aim of our study is to prove that their new intention cannot be explained with a single reason and the goal is to understand those multiple motivations via one of their earliest commitments in the frame of MINURSO.

3. RESEARCH METHOD AND STUDY DISCUSSION

Our study uses a comparative research method as it looks at the P5 of the UN Security Council with regard to their participation in and contributions to Peacekeeping Operations between 1995 and 2019. Our analysis focused on UN documents – mainly Security Council resolutions and press releases –, as well as peacekeeping datasets. The case study we present here on MINURSO is also put into a comparative context, as personnel contributions from China are revealed in light of all UN missions, thus offering the big picture of Chinese involvement. At the same time, we critically compare theories and views about China's role in multilateral peacekeeping.

¹ Summary of Troop Contributing Countries by Ranking, 31 May 2019, from: https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/2-country_ranking_report_0.pdf

² Summary of Troop Contributing Countries by Ranking, 31 May 2019, from: https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/2-country_ranking_report_0.pdf

In our discussion we can underscore what Richardson says, that: "It is unclear whether there is a single Chinese position regarding peacekeeping related deployments", (2011: 291) and there are several theories and ideas on why China's role in UN peacekeeping has grown remarkably (Stähle, 2008: 653). First of all, critical voices (Stähle, 2008; ISDP, 2018; ICG, 2009; Fung, 2016) think that the energy and raw material interests of the East Asian country has a considerable relevance when it's about the Peace Operations and Beijing is sending troops mostly into those countries, where they are about to strengthen their regional position. This explanation focuses on China's energy needs and market interests, so according to these views the material factors determine Beijing's decisions about joining UN-missions.

But of course, this is not their only interest, according to Gill and Huang, their increased presence in Peacekeeping Operations is happening because of their PR and military goals. As they put it, a 'harmonious' image can project a responsible image of the country, where Beijing is interested in investing in the global community, something President Xi Jinping always emphasizes lately. UN missions also provide an essential (and peaceful) possibility for Chinese police and military to have and receive combat and training experiences, something what the developing People's Liberation Army (PLA) seriously needs: to increase the combat capacity of the PLA. (Gill – Huang, 2009: 12) Capacity building thus is also a relevant aim of deeper participation in such missions, as Singh puts it, the training of their personnel is "an integral part of military diplomacy and achieves the purpose of China's diplomacy for peace, fulfils its international obligation and contributes to the creation of a harmonious world". (Singh, 2011: 795)

This outreach of the military can benefit the PLA and the country itself: they can learn about good practices, train and develop personnel while they can ease and handle the concerns of their neighboring countries. As again Gill and Huang underscored, "China [...] sees participation in peacekeeping operations as a way to assuage the concerns of its neighbors about the growing military capabilities of the PLA. The Chinese leadership is increasingly aware of worries in the region that a rising China could pursue a more aggressive and destabilizing foreign and security policy in the years ahead" (Gill – Huang, 2009: 12) and UN missions provide a good ground for testing its new equipment and training its personnel outside of the East Asian, South East Asian region.

Beside these theories, there is a further one as well, connected to the dual identity of China, to the fact that the East Asian country is the only permanent member of the UNSC still belonging to the group of developing countries. As Fung notes: "Some states view themselves as 'global good Samaritans' and are likely to be involved in multilateral security issues because of a redefined sense of national interest [...]. These states will overcome their bounded, narrowly defined national interests to maximize the common good, offering stability in the international system when the hegemon cannot or does not." (Fung, 2016: 418) And China, introducing its 'Responsible Power' image (see: Richardson, 2011) in the 1990s, tries to still look like a developing state, which tries to help its developing partners while 'peacefully rising' (Kissinger, 2012: 500). Also, when we are talking about the image of the country, we should not forget about the foreign policy of China, especially about its 'charm offensive' (Kurlantzick, 2007). Participation in peacekeeping is "proving to be an increasingly valuable and visible component" (Hirono-Lanteigne, 2011: 252) of this approach.

Therefore, regarding the multiple Chinese positions on UN Peacekeeping Operations, we can summarize these multi-vector motivations of China through the following explanations:

• They definitely have economic and political interests through their energy and raw material needs and by participating in such operations China hopes to maintain and secure such contracts and oil fields, mines and connected infrastructures.

• The operational-military goals we can also highlight, learning about good practices, training of personnel and testing new equipment is possible without engagements of armed conflict and can help the military development of the country.

• Identity concerns we have to highlight as well. China became a dedicated, 'responsible' country, upgrading and changing their previous views on peacekeeping and intervention. As the only developing country of the UNSC permanent members, China still has their past thoughts (on why they were rejecting interventions of the UN) and their new aims and goals: the essence of their oft-mentioned *Responsible Power* image roots from these past considerations and builds upon their recent plans on becoming a global actor.

• Finally, the potential PR benefits of peacekeeping (regarding the image of the country) also motivate Beijing for participation. They can step up as a responsible power and since China is a country without an 'imperialist' or 'neo-colonialist' past (unlike the UK, France and the US), there are less objections against a Chinese engagement.

Before looking at what is the case with the African UN missions of China in general, and with MINURSO in particular, and whether or not we can justify any of the above explanations, first, we need to see the bigger picture, within which frame this Chinese activity and growing presence is happening.

As we have discussed, China is already the second biggest financial contributor to both budgets of the UN after the US – which is coming from their economic growth and developing financial conditions. The regular budget is based upon the share of global gross national income (GNI) of the member states, with special adjustments coming from the level of indebtedness and their position to the average global income. The peacekeeping budget builds upon these scales and divides countries into 10 levels, where each level might have special discounts based upon their relative per capita incomes. In this sense, the Chinese arrival, given their economic successes is not surprising, their dedication towards the organization on the other hand is clearly visible: they are by far the biggest personnel contributors of missions compared to the other 4 permanent members (see *Table 1*) and the (ex-hegemon) superpower, the United States has an adverse stance towards the UN: Washington is rather critical with the global organization, besides President Trump's critical words on the UN and globalization, the financial issues have been the main subjects of debates. The US consistently advocated a reduction in its contribution and the organization's budget, successfully implementing the latter (and thereby reducing their own contribution, of course). Compared to 2016-2017, the United States achieved a 285 million USD reduction by 2018-2019, which Haley commented, "we will no longer let the generosity of the American people be taken advantage of or remain unchecked"³ referring on the UN as a political organization that exploits the United States.

Table 1

Year	1995	1997	1999	2001	2003	2005	2007	2009	2011	2013	2015	2017	2019
US	2851	787	677	750	518	387	316	75	126	118	80	55	31
Russia	1731	1154	213	353	323	212	293	365	210	103	80	80	80
UK	475	405	498	714	563	349	362	282	279	289	290	679	579
France	475	486	516	483	317	582	1944	1610	1391	952	934	816	730
PR China	45	37	37	129	358	1059	1824	2136	1924	2078	3045	2644	2545

Contributions (observers, police, troops) to Peacekeeping Operations by the P5. December 1995 – December 2019.

Edited by the authors.

Source: peacekeeping.un.org.

³ Haley touts reduced UN budget. CNN. https://edition.cnn.com/2017/12/26/politics/nikki-haley-un-budget/index.html

Meanwhile, the European powers still consider it an essential organization and their perception is closer to the Chinese one: the UK put together a report (Keeping Britain Global) in 2017 to highlight the importance of the UN and to boost the activity of London within its missions, calling the peacekeeping missions of the organization the most effective and proven methods for developing and maintaining global peace and security.⁴ France is the second-largest supplier of troops of the five permanent members and they share a similar approach. The Minister of Europe and Foreign Affairs, Jean-Yves Le Drian in 2019 called peacekeeping operations vital to peaceful resolution of conflicts and said, "this collective endeavor, which embodies the values of multilateralism and cooperation, saves thousands of lives every year."⁵ Russia is more interested in their own bi- and multilateral deals and their peacemaking (peacekeeping) processes are more dominated by their national interests, which they cannot pursue within the UN (Rakowska-Harmstone, 2014: 40; Amarasinghe, & Rajhans, 2020) due to lack of their influence.

4. FURTHER DISCUSSION OVER CHINESE SECURITY ENGAGEMENT IN AFRICA – UNDERSTANDING A PRAGMATIC TURN AFTER 1971

Since the PRC assumed its membership on the UNSC, it has become more and more pragmatic in its foreign and security policy, also in terms of China-Africa relations. It definitely "underwent a gradual change in attitude between 1981 and 1987 after which it began to cooperate in some UN peacekeeping operations [on African soil]." (Shinn - Eisenman, 2012: 183) This started off with the Western Sahara in 1991 when China sent twenty observers, followed by other small contingents deployed into Mozambique, Liberia, and Sierra Leone throughout the 1990s. As of 2008 already, globally, "China was the twelfth-largest contributor to UN peacekeeping operations with 1,981 personnel. The United States [that time] ranked forty-third with 300 personnel." (UN Mission's Contributions by Country cited by Shinn, 2008: 177) A long-standing stronghold of U.S.-Africa relations, Liberia, also praised for effective Chinese involvement in the recovery of the country after over a decade-long civil war. In February 2007, then-president Ellen Johnson Sirleaf underscored that: "Liberians will never forget the friendship of Chinese peacekeeping soldiers." (Sudan Tribune, February 2, 2007) All these need to be looked at and understood in the large context of decadeslong Sino-African cooperation, which from a Chinese perspective, "reflects its investment [in African countries] of both financial and political capital." (Michel - Beuret, 2009: 143) China has a clear and sophisticated strategic policy towards the African continent, and since 2000, when the first Forum on China-Africa Cooperation (FOCAC) was held in Beijing, the PRC has accelerated its engagements in all walks of life. Although this has stirred mixed reactions recently (see more: Tarrósy, 2019), African governments welcome China also in the security realm. In fact, such involvement is not only welcomed by Africans, but also by the international community so that local conflicts are reduced and security risks minimized. Ambassador Shinn rightly points out that: "Chinese military and security cooperation with African countries is a corollary to Beijing's much greater use of soft power in advancing its interests [also] on the African continent." (Shinn, 2008: 183) A number of knowledge facilities got installed in China for the sake of professionalization: among these we find an IR Academy, a police training centre, as well as a military peacekeeping training center. This latter one "offers English-language training, simulated UN peacekeeping camps, demining training areas [..]. It is also the primary location for international peacekeeping exchanges." (Shinn - Eisenman, 2012: 185) This also confirms that "China's new perception of the UN and peacekeeping brought about a new pattern of Chinese behavior with respect [also] to collective security."

⁴ See: Keeping Britain Global. https://www.una.org.uk/keeping-britain-global

⁵ Peacekeeping. Permanent Mission of France to the UN. Available: https://onu.delegfrance.org/Peacekeeping-10194

(Wang, 1998: 108) This new behavior is tangible with regard to the management of the country's relations with Africa. One example of a responsible – and at the same time certainly self-interest-driven – presence is well documented in the case of the first Chinese overseas military base in Djibouti, where the PRC has also "financed the expansion of one of the most strategic ports in the world, Doraleh." (Guerrero, 2020) In general, we can conclude that China has been demonstrating a balancing role, which derives from the historical fact that although "China had not left a giant footprint in Africa comparable to that of European colonialism or the two superpowers in Cold War era, [and therefore] there are no strong geopolitical considerations underpinning China's involvement in African peace and security affairs. Most of the focus has been put on addressing nontraditional security threats, such as internal fragility and violent extremism" (Lei, 2018: 84) which can be related to a development-focused approach of engagement.

5. CASE STUDY: MINURSO

5.1. The first important field experience

Although the UN Mission for the Referendum in Western Sahara (MINURSO)⁶ was not considered as an Operation, where China was about to look for further interests, eventually it became one of the most relevant missions: MINURSO was the first Operation where a Chinese Major General was appointed as Chief Commander and coordinated the 231 military personnel serving the mission (Besenvő, 2009: 145) – already in 2007. Major General Zhao Jingmin replaced Danish General Kurt Mosgaard and became the first Chinese force commander heading a UN Peace Operation. (UN S/2007/509, 2007) As Matsuda noted, "although China's troop contributions have been limited to engineers, medical teams, and combat service support, the size of the forces dispatched means that the PLA is rapidly acquiring organizational familiarity and expertise on UN peacekeeping, and is being increasingly appreciated by the UN side. A sign of this came in August 2007 [...]". (Matsuda, 2016: 59) Zhao Jingmin already had experience with UN Missions and with the MINURSO as well: he served as a military observer at the mission from 1991 until 1992. He was replaced in 2011, but was not the last Chinese Chief Commander at the Mission: UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon reported in December 2016 that Major General Wang Xiaojun is going to take over the mission, for a term, succeeding Tayyab Azam from Pakistan (UN S/2016/1040, 2016). The second Chinese Chief Commander of MINURSO is also an experienced soldier, with versatile international background at various embassies as a Defense Attaché (UN, 2016). He stayed in office until February 17, 2019, when he was replaced by Zia Ur Rehman from Pakistan.

As it was the case with China's general UN presence, it took time for Beijing in the case of the MINURSO as well to play a more active role throughout the resolution-making process. Already from the beginning, China actively contributed to the mission, by 1993, there were already 20 Chinese military observers and headquarters personnel within MINURSO (UNSC, 1993) and China voted for the extensions in the 1990s and 2000s, but rarely commented them. In July 2003, when adopting Resolution 1495, the Chinese representative, Zhang Yishan praised consensus and the cooperation of members and parties (UN, 2003). Resulting from its changing global role, China started to actively comment the resolutions and decision-making processes, in some cases the representative of China was critical about the renewals of the Mandate of the Mission, and most of the time called for dialogues between the affected sides, always emphasizing the impartiality of PR China in the conflict, somehow still reminding us on the policy of non-interference of the country. In 2007 Resolution 1754 and 1783 were voted by the representative of China

⁶ The tasks and structure of MINURSO are discussed in detail by Besenyő, 2009: 141-162. and Besenyő, 2020: 46-59.

as well, both deciding about a six-month mandate. In 2008, the SC members decided to create full-year mandates, which were preferable regarding continuity, helping the planning of the Mission. The same year Resolution 1813 was also voted for, without any special comments coming from China, and that was the same case in 2009 with Resolution 1871, then, in 2010 with Resolution 1920, in 2011 with Resolution 1979, in 2012 with Resolution 2044, in 2013 with Resolution 2099 and in 2014 with Resolution 2152. In 2015, Chinese Representative Yong Zhao had a few words after so many years of staying in the background, criticizing the creation of Resolution 2218, especially the short time and the lack of patience (UN, 2015), though the Resolution about another one-year extension was unanimously adopted. By 2016, that unanimity was not there, but China was still among those countries, who voted for Resolution 2285. Liu Jievi highlighted, China still supports the extension of the mandate and continues to support the UN in finding a lasting solution (UN, 2016b), but critical voices mentioned the missing negotiations between the members of the SC. In 2017, another year-long extension was voted unanimously. Zhang Dianbin said that the situation is complicated, but stability is essential, citing the impartial position of China as well (UN, 2017). In 2018, the SC returned to further extend the Mission only for six months, starting in April 2018. The first resolution of the year, Resolution 2414 was adopted, but with the abstention of China (together with Ethiopia and the Russian Federation). Shen Bo, representing Beijing explained the abstention through some recommendations, which were not considered during the process. The Chinese side again highlighted the lack of time for the discussions and the fact that many concerns were not considered (UN, 2018a). In October 2018, another six-month extension was adopted with Resolution 2440, and though Ethiopia and Russia were joined by Bolivia staying away from the vote, this time the Chinese representative Wu Haitao voted for and welcomed the adoption, but emphasized again the need of deeper consultations (UN, 2018b). The last extension was in April 2019, again for six months, and China again voted for Resolution 2468, citing the very same concerns (UN, 2019).

Through the Resolutions, a story of a globally more dedicated, but still hesitant China emerges: a country which realized that it has to work together with the international community in order to further boost its trade and economic relations, with a foreign policy still originating from the 1960s and 1970s, defined by the principle of non-interference.

5.2. Comparison with other UN Peace Operations

When it is about the entire Chinese contribution, it becomes obvious that MINURSO is not the main interest of China, somehow validating those critical voices who refer to yet another interest, a big picture agenda of the more active Chinese participation.

As we can learn from *Table 2*, the UN Mission in South Sudan (UNMISS) has the biggest chunk of the Chinese troops, there are over a 1,000 blue helmet contingent troops – in a civil war-torn country, where we cannot forget about the energy exports to China. According to Atlas Media MIT, in 2017, South Sudan exported \$1.23B worth of products, out of which 99.2% was crude petroleum (\$1.22B) and the top export destination of the country was China, dramatically dominating the market, 95% of the exported products (worth \$1.16B) went to the East Asian country.⁷

United Nations Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA) is in the second position, when it is about the Chinese contributions, not fitting the critical perspective, as well as the UN Interim Force in Lebanon (UNIFIL) is somehow out of the picture where China is only interested in those missions, where it has considerable energy and trade interests. On the other hand, these missions

⁷ See: https://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/ssd/

confirm a story about a country, which is participating only to receive more and more experiences and prove its readiness to work together with the international community.

United Nations–African Union Hybrid Operation in Darfur (UNAMID) and the United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission in the DR Congo (MONUSCO) are again about those affected areas, regions and countries where China has economic and diplomatic interests.

Table 2

	Police	Experts on Mission	Staff Officer	Contingent Troops	TOTAL SUM	
UNMISS	21	6	22	1030	1077	
MINUSMA			13	413	426	
UNIFIL			9	410	419	
UNAMID				364	364	
MONUSCO		7	5	218	230	
MINURSO		19			12	
UNFICYP	5				5	
UNTSO		4			4	
MINUSCA			2		2	

Chinese personnel contributions by personnel type (as of 31 October 2020).

Source: peacekeeping.un.org.

Compared to these Missions, MINURSO recently with only 19 experts, has a minor role in the Chinese UN portfolio, but we should not forget that it provided the first Chinese Chief Commander, altogether two in the history of the Chinese participation in this Mission, and United Nations Peacekeeping Force in Cyprus (UNFICYP) was the only other mission, where a Chinese, Major General Chao Liu served as a Chief Commander, between 2011 and 2014.

6. CONCLUSION

From their activity within MINURSO and their further UN missions we could see that there were cases where their economic and political interests were the essential factors behind the participation of China (see: South Sudan), but each and every case, especially in those cases, where the energy import interests were not present, the operational-military goals and their identity concerns as well as the potential PR benefits were visible. Beijing, even though they were active participants of these UN missions, still tried to emphasize the impartiality of the People's Republic of China in the conflicts.

While based on the personnel contribution, MINURSO is not an essential mission for China, we have to consider other aspects as well. The changing global role and presence of China required an upgraded foreign policy while Beijing started to look for more control in global and regional organizations as well. The United Nations, as the most relevant multinational-global organization, became important for them. When in 2018 President Xi Jinping in his New Year's Speech mentioned the UN, Beijing clearly defined its needs and goals: they want to become more relevant and influential within the organization. China realized that the UN and its multinational platform, together with its missions can help their new goals, can help position China (back) into the center of the global system. Not only they can prove to be a reliable partner and a country which is ready to invest in Peace Operations, through these missions and UN diplomacy they can protect their interests (markets, friendships, etc.) as well, while their participation in UN-related missions can also contribute to the development of their military might. China understood in a smart way that through the UN, they can further boost their global presence – and that perspective can help us evaluate the MINURSO as well: though not their most populous mission, it can help China to gain more information and knowledge about the multilateral institution itself, about the setup and the structure of its missions.

So, beside the already introduced reasons explaining China's participation in Peacekeeping Missions, (a) the energy and political interests, (b) the PR-goals, (c) the military segment and the (d) identity considerations, we have to include a fifth one as well, somehow completing their interests: China joins these missions also in order to (e) gain more and more experiences in global presence and prove its readiness (not just on the PR-levels) to work together with the international community, in other words, tries to develop its global institutional operational capacity, wants to fully understand every bits and pieces of UN Peacekeeping Operations. MINURSO (or UNIFIL) is among those missions, where this new element is essential to understand the Chinese intentions. As Stähle noted: "If the Chinese leadership managed to embrace the principles of UN peacekeeping operations fully, China could become one of the most resourceful contributors to international peacekeeping". (Stähle, 2008: 631) We may, of course, further examine how much all these will end up in a more secure environment for African development in the coming years, together with more transnational security from a global perspective.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The authors acknowledge the support of the grant EFOP-3.6.3-VEKOP-16-2017-0007 Young researchers from talented students – Fostering scientific careers in higher education.

István Tarrósy is Bolyai Research Fellow (2018-21), and his research is supported by the Hungarian Academy of Sciences.

REFERENCES

- Amarasinghe, P., & Rajhans, S. (2020). Tracing the Civilizational Influences in the Construction of Chinese and Russian Approaches to International Law. *Torun International Studies*, 1(13), 5-21. https://dx.doi.org/10.12775/TIS.2020.001
- Besenyő, J. (2009): Western Sahara. Publikon Publishers, Pécs.
- Besenyő, J. (2020): Magyarország és a nyugat-szaharai válság. Monarchia Kiadó, Budapest.
- Borah, J. (2020). Peacekeeping With Chinese Characteristics. *The Diplomat*, September 25, 2020, from: https://thediplomat.com/2020/09/peacekeeping-with-chinese-characteristics/
- Chaziza, M., & Goldman, O. S. (2014). Revisiting China's Non-Interference Policy towards Intrastate Wars. *The Chinese Journal of International Politics* 7(1), 89-115.
- Chen, J. (2009). Explaining the Change in China's Attitude toward UN Peacekeeping: a norm change perspective, *Journal of Contemporary China* 18(58), 157-173.
- Fung, C. J. (2016). What Explains China's Deployment to UN Peacekeeping Operations. *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific* 16(3), 409–441.
- Gill, B., & Huang, C-H. (2009). China's Expanding Role in Peacekeeping. SIPRI Policy Paper No. 25.
- Guerrero, M. (2020). As Kenya and Djibouti Fight Over a UN Security Council Seat, China Pops Up. Pass Blue. January 24, 2020, from: https://www.passblue.com/2020/01/24/as-kenya-and-djibouti-fight-over-a-un-security-council-seat-china-pops-up/
- Guihong, Z., & Yuqiao, F. (2011). China's UN Diplomacy: 1971-2011. Strategic Analysis 35(6), 973-981.
- Harris, S. (2014). China's Foreign Policy. Polity Press, Cambridge.
- Huang, C-H. (2011). Principles and Praxis of China's Peacekeeping. International Peacekeeping 18(3), 257-270.
- Hirono, Miwa & Lanteigne, Marc (2011). Introduction: China and UN Peacekeeping, International Peacekeeping, 18:3, 243-256.
- ICG (2009). China's Growing Role in UN Peacekeeping. Asia Report No. 166. International Crisis Group, Beijing, New York and Brussels, from: <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/north-east-asia/china/china-s-growing-role-un-peacekeeping</u>
- ISDP (2018). China's Role in UN Peacekeeping Institute for Security & Development Policy, Backgrounder, March 2018, from: <u>http://isdp.eu/content/uploads/2018/03/PRC-Peacekeeping-Backgrounder.pdf</u>

Kissinger, H. (2012). On China. Penguin Books, New York.

- Kurlantzick, J. (2007). Charm Offensive. How China's Soft Power Is Transforming the World. A New Republic Book, Yale University Press, New Haven & London
- Larus, E. F. (2020). Politics & Society in Contemporary China. Lynne Riener Publishers, Boulder, CO & London.
- Lei, X. (2014). China as a Permanent Member of the United Nations Security Council. International Policy Analysis, Friedrich Ebert Stiftung, April 2014.
- Lei, X. (2018). China's Development-Oriented Peacekeeping Strategy in Africa. In: Alden, C. et al. (eds.), *China and* Africa. Building Peace and Security Cooperation on the Continent. Palgrave Macmillan, 83-99.
- Matsuda, Y. (2016). China's UN Peacekeeping Operations Policy: Analysis of the Factors behind the Policy Shift toward Active Engagement. International Circumstances in the Asia-Pacific Series (China), Japan Digital Library (March 2016), from: <u>http://www2.jiia.or.jp/en/digital library/china.php</u>
- Michel, S., & Beuret, M. (2009). China Safari. On the Trail of Beijing's Expansion in Africa. Nation Books, New York.
- Rakowska-Harmstone, Teresa (2014). Russia's Monroe Doctrine: peacekeeping, peacemaking, or imperial outreach? Securitologia 1(1): 7-45.
- Richardson, C. J. (2011). A Responsible Power? China and the UN Peacekeeping Regime. International Peacekeeping 18(3), 286-297.
- Rutkowska, P. & Adamczyk, M. (2017). China and Asia-Pacific Region in China's Military Strategy. Torun International Studies, 1(10), 83-99. https://dx.doi.org/10.12775/TSM.2017.007
- Senanayake, H. (2020). Understanding the Dragon's Entry to South Asia: Revisiting the Regional Security Complex Theory. *Torun International Studies*, 1(13), 73-91. https://dx.doi.org/10.12775/TIS.2020.006
- Shinn, D. H. (2008). Military and Security Relations: China, Africa, and the Rest of the World. In: Rotberg, R. I. (ed.). *China into Africa. Trade, Aid, and Influence.* Brookings Institute Press, Washington, D.C., 155-196.
- Shinn, D. H., & Eisenman, J. (2012). China and Africa: A Century of Engagement. University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Singh, Prashant Kumar (2011). China's 'Military Diplomacy': Investigating PLA's Participation in UN Peacekeeping Operations, *Strategic Analysis*, 35:5, 793-818.
- Stähle, S. (2008). China's Shifting Attitude towards United Nations Peacekeeping Operations. *The China Quarterly* 195, 631-655.
- Sudan Tribune (2007): Chinese president in the spotlight over Sudan. (February 2, 2007). from: https://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?iframe&page=imprimable&id_article=20053
- Sun, M. (2017). A Bigger Bang for a Bigger Buck: What China's Changing Attitude Toward UN Peacekeeping Says About Its Evolving Approach to International Institutions. *Foreign Policy Analysis* 13(2), 338-360.
- Tarrósy, I. (2019). The Belt and Road Initiative and Eastern Africa. In: Van der Merwe, J. at al.(eds.), BRICS and Resistance in Africa. Contention, Assimilation and Co-optation. Zed Books, London, 170-186.
- Tarrósy, I. (2020). China's Belt and Road Initiative in Africa, Debt Risk and New Dependency: The Case of Ethiopia. *African Studies Quarterly* 19(3-4), 9-28.
- UN (2003). Security Council Extends Mandate of Western Sahara Mission, Calls on Parties to Work Towards Acceptance of Special Envoy's Peace Plan. UN.org., from: https://www.un.org/press/en/2003/sc7833.doc.htm
- UN (2015). Security Council Extends Western Sahara Mission until 30 April 2016, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2218 (2015). UN.org., from: <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2015/sc11876.doc.htm</u>
- UN (2016a). Secretary-General Appoints Major General Wang Xiaojun of China Force Commander, United Nations Mission for Referendum in Western Sahara., from: <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2016/sga1689.doc.htm</u>
- UN (2016b). Security Council Extends Mandate of United Nations Mission for Referendum in Western Sahara by 10 Votes in Favor, 2 against, with 3 Abstentions. UN.org., from: https://www.un.org/press/en/2016/sc12346.doc.htm
- UN (2017). Security Council Extends Mandate of United Nations Mission for Referendum in Western Sahara, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 2351 (2017). UN.org., from: <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2017/sc12807.doc.htm</u>

- UN (2018a). Calling for Renewed Efforts to End Decades-old Western Sahara Conflict, Security Council Extends Mission, Adopting Resolution 2414 (2018). UN.org., from: <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2018/sc13321.doc.htm</u>
- UN (2018b). Security Council Adopts Resolution 2440 (2018), Authorizing Six-Month Extension for United Nations Mission for Referendum in Western Sahara. UN.org, from: https://www.un.org/press/en/2018/sc13561.doc.htm
- UN (2019). Security Council Adopts Resolution 2468 (2019), Authorizing Six-Month Extension of United Nations Mission for Referendum in Western Sahara. UN.org, from: https://www.un.org/press/en/2019/sc13795.doc.htm
- UN S/2007/509 (2007). Letter dated 22 August 2007 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, from: https://www.un.org/en/ga/search/view_doc.asp?symbol=S/2007/509
- UN S/2016/1040 (2016). Letter dated 6 December 2016 from the Secretary-General addressed to the President of the Security Council, from: <u>https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N16/425/10/PDF/N1642510.pdf?OpenElement</u>
- UNSC (1993). UNSC S/26797 SG report. The situation concerning Western Sahara. 24 November 1993, from: http://www.arso.org/S-93-26797.htm

Wang, J. (1998). Chinese Perspectives on Multilateral Security Cooperation. Asian Perspective 22(3), 103-132.

Zhongying, P. (2005). China's changing attitude to UN peacekeeping, International Peacekeeping 12(1), 87-104.